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Honiton Town Council

Minutes of the meeting of Honiton Town Council held at the Senior Citizens’ Centre, New Street, Honiton on Monday the Thirteenth day of October 2008.

Members present

	St Michael’s Ward
	St Paul’s Ward

	Cllr A Boom
	Cllr C T Tratt *** (Town Mayor)

	Cllr Mrs S A Casson
	Cllr Miss V Ash *** (Deputy Mayor)

	Cllr P J Fleming
	Cllr R E Coombs

	Cllr R H Gaughan
	Cllr J P Corke

	Cllr M McGuire
	Cllr R A Farnham

	Cllr Mrs J F McNally
	Cllr Ms S R Holloway

	Cllr V C Whitlock
	Cllr Mrs V A Howard

	
	Cllr Mrs M D Morgan


*** = Also District Councillor

Members of Honiton Youth Club were presented by the Mayor with certificates recognising the work they had undertaken as a contribution towards the Glen regeneration project.


The period of prayer before the meeting commenced was led by Rev Grant van Schalkwyk.

 
294.    Apologies for absence.

Apologies for absence had been received from Cllr Halse (A/L) and Cllr Teare (P).

295.
To receive declarations of interest in items on the agenda

Cllr Howard – A35 and Community Complex

Cllr Morgan – A35

Cllr Ash – Community Complex

Cllr Farnham – Community Complex

296. 
To receive and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Council meeting held on 

8th September 2008.

The minutes having been circulated prior to the meeting were approved and signed as a true record.

297.  
To receive and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the special Council meeting held on 22nd September 2008.

The minutes having been circulated prior to the meeting were approved and signed as a true record.

298.
Reports from County and District Councillors. 

Cllr Boote reported that Devon County Council has formed a task group to review the situation of the A35 eastern bypass. The task group is endeavouring to make the bypass an individual project and will be inviting the Town Council to put forward its point of view. The task group will then recommend in March 2009 to Devon County Council how to proceed.

Cllr Morgan thanked Cllr Boote for his welcome news and stressed that this presented a good opportunity for Councillors of all the local authorities to pull together. 

Cllr Holloway queried how long Cllr Boote felt it would be before delivery of a bypass. Cllr Boote replied that it would be programmed according to finances from the Government regional allocation but its allocation as an individual project would ensure it rose on the priorities as a feeder road for Devon and the southern corridor. 

Cllr Ash reported that East Devon District Council has undertaken an extensive feasibility study on the Thelma Hulbert Gallery and the intention is to expand to provide space in the whole of the building. The excellent work done with young people by the curator had been highlighted and recognised.

Cllr Whitlock queried what would happen to the registrar’s office that is currently located within the gallery. Cllr Ash advised that alternative venues in Honiton are being actively sought.

Signed Chair
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299.  Public question time 

The meeting was suspended.

Mr S Taylor, a resident of Honiton, asked for a response regarding the proposed Community Complex as follows

a)
Page 88 Record of Proceedings conducted by East Devon District Council Development Control Committee – Other Issues Raised, and

b)
Budgetary concerns lodged in the public domain by the former Town Clerk Mr J P Spencer’s memo of 14 August 2006

The Chairman responded that he recognised that the questions were good ones but at the moment the Council was only looking at the ratification of a loan to make it still available, so that tenders could be drawn up for a complex that could be afforded but which is a useful size. He emphasised that if the funds were not sufficient to complete the project he would not be supporting it.

He continued by agreeing that, as the Chairman of the Community Complex working group was absent from the meeting, he would pass on Mr Taylor’s questions and ask the community complex group to answer direct.

Mr Taylor thanked the Mayor.

The meeting was resumed. 

300.  Police report.

PC Atyeo advised there had been 96 recordable crimes since the last meeting against 125 twelve months ago.  Crime overall for Honiton from 1 April to date was down by 20%. 

Four of the incidents of burglary at dwellings were due to insecure property and PC Atyeo repeated his advice to ensure that residents took steps to secure their property. A robbery in New Street which involved a knife and baton had led to an arrest, following a good description from the victim. Six of the thefts from motor vehicles had been on the same night and in the same location.

Cllr Farnham queried what action the police were taking with regard to consistent begging in Lace Walk. PC Atyeo reported that this was an ongoing problem and the police had received many calls concerning this. An arrest had recently been made.

301.  Correspondence received 

Government

1.
Health Director Volume 5 Issue 9

East Devon District Council 

2.
Council News Round‑Up July/August 2008

3.
The Knowledge 19 September; 3 October including article on Thelma Hulbert Gallery

4.
Forward Plan to 31 January 2009

Meetings

5.
Agenda for Corporate Overview Committee 25 September

6.
Agenda for Executive Board 1 October

7.
Agenda for Scrutiny Committee 8 October

8.
Advice of Meeting of Street Market Advisory Forum 28 October

Others

9.
Local Councils Update September/October 2008

10.
Devon NHS Notice of AGM 17 September

11.
SwitchOver News September 2008

12.
Internet @ Work Summer 2008

13.
DAPC Newsletter September/October 2008

14.
Junk Mail – Newsletter of Devon’s Community Recycling & Community Composting Networks

15.
Response to Devon Boundary Review from Blackdown Hills parishes

16.
Town and Parish Standard Issue 3

17.
Economic Trends Report produced by Economy & Tourism Unit, Exeter City Council – September 2008

18.
RegenSW September 2008

19.
Devon Countryside Matters Autumn 2008

20.
Correspondence from a Payhembury resident concerning the re‑instatement of the stream in Honiton High Street

All the above correspondence was noted.

Signed Chair
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Late correspondence 8th – 13th October 2008

Government

a)
Health Director magazine September 2008

Devon County Council

b)
Correspondence re Commons Act 2006 and DCC’s role as a pilot authority for its implementation

c)
Devon In Touch October 2008

East Devon District Council

d)
Agenda and papers for Council meeting 15 October including draft LDF document “Planning for the Future”

Other

e)
Blackdown Hills AONB correspondence regarding representation of the Town Council on the Management Group

f)
Correspondence from SouthWest Trains in response to Town Council letter regarding closures of ticket office at Honiton Station

g)
Business Life Issue 3

h)
VIVA – newsletter of East Devon Volunteer Support Agency – October 2008

i)
Correspondence from Lidl detailing a public open day on 16 October at the Mackarness Hall

j)
Correspondence from a resident concerning the proposed allotments

The Clerk read the contents of item (f) following a request from Cllr Whitlock. All other correspondence above was noted.

302.  Mayor’s Announcements, for information only.

The Mayor reported he had attended 19 meetings and appointments in the past month. 

He highlighted the recent awards ceremony at Honiton Community College where he had mentioned in his speech about the Council’s wish to form a youth council. Many people had talked to him about this during the evening and there was enthusiasm to be involved. This would be followed up.

The Mayor had also started the recent fun race, which had been attended by many people from both within and outside the town.

303.  To receive and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Policy committee meeting held on 29th September 2008.

Cllr McNally moved that the minutes of the Policy Committee of 29th September be approved for accuracy and that any actions therein be ratified with the exception of the approval of the loan facility for the Community Complex at item 87. She felt that a major item such as this must be taken as a separate agenda item at the full Town Council and in public. She further moved that the ratification of this item be agenda’d for the next Town Council meeting. The resolution was seconded by Cllr Howard.

Following discussion and confirmation from the Clerk regarding Standing Orders, the minutes were signed as accurate by the Chair of Policy, Cllr Whitlock. 

The Council agreed to ratify all items in the Policy minutes with the exception of the approval of the loan facility for the Community Complex. 

The Chairman announced that, in view of Cllr McNally’s resolution, which had been formally seconded, the ratification of the loan facility for the Community Complex would be put on the agenda for the Town Council meeting to be held on 10th November 2008.

The Clerk was instructed to review the Council’s Standing Orders, taking advice as necessary, and report back to the Council with recommendations to make amendments to overcome any anomalies.

304.  To approve the list of cheques issued in August 2008, at page 101, totalling £5204.17 and in September 2008, at page 102, totalling £9296.49.

Cllr Gaughan proposed that the list of cheques be approved. This was seconded by Cllr McNally and WAS RESOLVED.

305.
To receive the actual income and expenditure of the Town Council for the first six months of the current financial year at page 103 with expenditure (less VAT) totalling £43940.10 from Precept and £17424.38 from Reserves

Cllr Gaughan proposed that the income and expenditure for the first six months be approved. This was seconded by Cllr Whitlck and WAS RESOLVED.

Signed Chair
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306.
To note that the Audit had been completed and has received an unqualified opinion from the Audit Commission.

Members noted that the audit had been passed without comment and that this now completes the audit for 2008. Appropriate notices have been placed on Council notice boards.
307.    To discuss the Housing Working Group Report

The report had been circulated to Members prior to the meeting. Cllr Holloway outlined that the group (comprising of Cllrs Farnham, Teare, Boom, Morgan and Holloway) had met over the previous six months. On behalf of the group Cllr Holloway proposed the following recommendations

a)
That the Council formally vote to lobby East Devon District Council to cascade community funds for housing development in the District.

b)
That representatives from the Town Council hold regular information‑sharing meetings (at least twice a year) with East Devon District Council’s Housing Enabler and a relevant representative from Devon and Cornwall Housing Association.

c)
That the Town Council set up a working group to progress the following specific pieces of work

· to meet with surrounding rural parish councils to explore the possibility of working together to bring about affordable housing

· to work closely with Honiton Development Trust in its work on creating more affordable housing in Honiton

· to use the model provided by LymeForward to develop a housing strategy for Honiton

Cllr Whitlock seconded the proposal, thanking the group for the work it had undertaken and commenting that the recommendations reflected current Government thinking. He felt it essential, especially in times of uncertainty regarding 1st and 2nd tier local government, for the Town Council to take a lead on this matter. The proposal WAS RESOLVED.
308.
To discuss progress with developments for the A35.

The Clerk had circulated a report on responses from the Highways Agency to questions raised by Members at the previous Council meeting. 

Cllr Morgan asked that the following issues be raised, either at the forthcoming Town Management Advisory Committee or direct with the Highways Agency.

a)
Discussion needed to take place regarding the studies to date to ascertain what could be achieved.

b)
Ascertain the timescale regarding the new consultants

c)
Progress the £10,000 S.106 funding from Seeability

d)
Identify options to a signalised junction if the Highways Agency feel this is not an answer to the problem. This is particularly important when the High Street and A35 are already congested and subject to traffic accidents.

e)
The congestion on the A35 is still a problem and the eastern bypass is needed.

Cllr Morgan went on the say that isolation was still a major problem and that the pedestrian survey was felt to be useless.

Cllr Morgan advised Members that an invitation had been received from Devon County Council task group to meet with Town Councillors on Thursday 30 October following their site meeting to the road. Cllr Casson proposed that this be discussed at the forthcoming Town Management Advisory Committee and a representative party of Members identified. This WAS RESOLVED.
Cllr Coombs highlighted the ongoing problem of public transport on the A35, for which Devon County Council has a responsibility together with the Highways Agency.

309.  
To approve the appointment of Mrs Liz Tirard and Mr David Witt as Wardens for Roundball Wood and to approve the Clerk’s proposal to approach East Devon AONB with a view to bid for money under the Sustainable Funding Initiative.

Members approved the appointment of Mrs Tirard and Mr Witt as Wardens for Roundball Wood. 

Cllr Whitlock proposed approval of the Clerk’s proposal to bid for funding to the EDAONB. This was seconded by Cllr McGuire and WAS RESOLVED.

Signed Chair
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310.  
To receive the Clerk’s report concerning Directors of the Tourist Information Centre and to appoint a Director to represent the Town Council until May 2009.

Following the Council meeting on 11 August, the Clerk had circulated a report outlining her discussions with the Secretary of the Tourist Information Centre. 

Members accepted the Clerk’s recommendation and the Chairman asked Cllrs Farnham and Morgan whether they wished to continue to be considered for the Directorship. They both confirmed their intention and the Mayor announced that a vote would be taken. Cllr Farnham requested a balloted vote. This was seconded by Cllr Morgan. 

The results of the balloted vote were

8 in favour of Cllr Morgan

6 in favour of Cllr Farnham

1 spoiled ballot

The Mayor announced that Cllr Morgan had duly been elected to represent the Town Council as a Director  and he instructed the Clerk to inform the Tourist Information Centre.

Cllr Farnham congratulated Cllr Morgan but queried whether the Council wished to continue to only have one Councillor appointed as Director to an organisation that benefitted from a large amount of Council funding. Cllr Whitlock expressed his opinion that it was a requirement for one of the Trustees to have the necessary business expertise to drive forward the business of the Centre. It was for this reason that the Council had asked Mr Wright to be one of its representatives.

In response to a query from Cllr Farnham, the Clerk confirmed that it was in order for the Council to appoint a non‑Councillor as its representative to a Directorship and that regular reports were received from the Tourist Information Centre to satisfy audit requirements. Cllr Farnham expressed that he was satisfied with this position. 

Cllr Howard left the meeting

311.  
To receive reports from the Council’s working groups

Cllr Boom – The Glen Regeneration

Cllr Boom reported that the fifth volunteer day had taken place and bulbs had been planted in the Glen. Plans were in hand for a further four volunteer days, subject to funding. Many people had reported to Cllr Boom how pleased they are with the improvements to the Glen. The young people from the youth club had been particularly helpful and he was pleased to see the presentation of certificates to them prior to the Council meeting.

Cllr Ash – Local Development Framework

Cllr Ash reported that the group had been helped considerably by the work of the Housing working group. Cllr Holloway reported that the regional assembly had recently met and set lower housing numbers than previously indicated. 

Cllr Ash reported that East Devon District Council was currently debating rural communities as a living, working environment and that housing was a major issue in this. She felt that the Government would need to reconsider housing targets in the light of the current economic climate and that the figures set needed to include supporting infrastructure. The biggest concern was to provide social housing.

Cllr Holloway advised that housing development in Honiton was unlikely to fund the eastern bypass, as indicated in the working group minutes. Cllr Morgan reminded Members that the effect of Cranbrook on Honiton needed careful consideration.

312. 
To confirm Cllr Corke’s appointment to the Policy committee

Cllr Gaughan proposed that Cllr Corke be appointed to the Policy committee. This was seconded by Cllr McGuire and WAS RESOLVED.

313. 
To receive reports from Members with Special Responsibilities

Cllr Holloway – Youth Liaison – Cllr Holloway reminded Members of the youth arts activity – FAME – taking place on Saturday 18 October at the Mackarness Hall and asked for Councillors to help during the event, particularly with clearing up. Cllr Ash thanked Cllr Holloway and the youth leaders for their work on setting up this activity.
Signed Chair
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Cllr Boom – Citizens Advice Bureau – Cllr Boom advised members that the CAB is currently looking to extend its services, which would take pressure off the Honiton office. He also advised that the CAB would be providing a better breakdown of its figures in the future.

Cllr Boom – TRIP – Cllr Boom advised Members that TRIP is currently looking at buying a new second‑hand bus to extend its services.

Cllr Whitlock – Senior Council – Cllr Whitlock advised Members that an event would be held at the Mackarness Hall on 23 October. This would be organised jointly by the Primary Care Trust and the Senior Council and would advise on policies and consultations regarding services. 

Cllr McNally – Parish Lengthsman – Cllr McNally advised Members that she was still awaiting feedback regarding the Lengthsman.

Cllr Coombs – Footpaths – Cllr Coombs advised Members that parts of footpath 4 would be closed temporarily so that it could be resurfaced and made safe.

314.
The Town Mayor closed the meeting at 8.46 pm.

Signed Chair
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